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Letter from Germany 

to Gerhard Biar in Thorndale 

--- 

Post 111 near Schleife on 1/9/23. 

 

  Dear Friend Gerhard, I received your 

letter and was happy to hear from you. 

John Miertschin wrote a letter to me after 

the war but none other. I remember you 

well as you were a happy associate and a 

good wind player. I have also read about 

you and your band in the Volksblatt. I 

received the Giddings Deutsche Volksblatt 

quite regularly every week before the war. 

As you know, I went to Germany in the 

year of 1901 during the heat of summer 

aboard the steamer Rodernei, a freighter 

onto which were loaded cotton and wheat 

and, finally, watermelon. Such large grey 

melons are not known in Serbin. It was 

very hot during the first few days at sea 

and some became seasick, me too. We had 

good weather. The sea voyage lasted 22 

days. I sold my trumpet, which I had taken 

with me, to a sailor for 4 dollars. We 

arrived at land on a Sunday afternoon. The 

many pretty German girls where nicely 

dressed up and in Sunday tradition. Since 

it was the time of cherry harvest, we were 

offered sweet cherries on the train. I was 

involved in music for 2 years. I went to 

work for the railroad in1904 and married 

in 1908. My wife’s maiden name is Maria 

Milisch, from Slamen near Spremberg and, 

she is 13 years younger than I. We have 

one child, a daughter, who holds a position 

in Kensa near Muskau with the count’s 

forest warden by the name of Wosch. It is 

not difficult to find a wife in Germany and 

even Emperor Wilhelm has married, again, 

to a young widow, in 1922.  
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Now we have inflation but, during more 

peaceful times, much was just thrown 

away. One could find remnants of bread on 

the street, also sausage and bacon and with 

music for dancing, beer was sloshed about 

like water. Students would throw away so 

much bread to enable a teacher to feed a 

pig. Now collections are made for German 

children while in the past even under ware 

or handkerchiefs, if dirty, would be 

discarded and new ones purchased. 

Walking along the rails, one could find 

soiled clothes, underpants, shirts and 

socks, all still good but dirty. Also hats, [    

] collars, etc. I have a brother-in-law, Paul 

Mitisch, in Saxony and will enquire about 

your relatives. We have not had a hard 

freeze until now, always light ones. The 

inflation is a good thing for the farmer 

since they make a good clump of money 

on their farm products and they like it that 

way as many are now debt free, while they 

had difficulty selling things in the past. 

  Dear friend, I will have to close shop 

soon but still have time to write letters. 

The farmers have never thrown anything 

away but kept everything together and 

have saved, have worked hard from early 

in the day into the night and there is no 

shortage for them and, as the Bible says, 

whoever works hard will find something to 

eat. With farmers there is no 8 hour day 

but occasionally 16. The inflation is a 

punishment heaped upon the godless 

nation by the Lord. I still blow my 

trumpet, not for the dance but for my own 

distraction. I diligently attend church 

which is an hour’s walk away, in 

Spremberg, where I have membership.  

  I wish for you much luck in the New 

Year. Please write in reply. You can send 

this letter to the Volksblatt for publication.  

 Yours M. Hantschko  

 

Translated by John Buerfeind 
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